The Business of Bank Fees

How Public Alternatives Can Ensure Equitable Economic Participation

By Emily DiVito



About the Author

Emily DiVito is deputy director of the Democratizing Finance program at the Roosevelt Institute. Her work focuses on inclusive banking and financial inclusion, financial technologies and regulations, and progressive taxation of wealth and the wealthy. She has testified before the US Senate Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs regarding her research on deposit insurance. Her work has been featured in the Washington Post, The Guardian, and American Banker. DiVito holds a BA from Wellesley College and an MPA from Columbia University.

Acknowledgments

The author thanks Suzanne Kahn for her feedback and insights. Sonya Gurwitt and Aastha Uprety also contributed to this brief.

About the Roosevelt Institute

The Roosevelt Institute is a think tank, a student network, and the nonprofit partner to the Franklin D. Roosevelt Presidential Library and Museum that, together, are learning from the past and working to redefine the future of the American economy. Focusing on corporate and public power, labor and wages, and the economics of race and gender inequality, the Roosevelt Institute unifies experts, invests in young leaders, and advances progressive policies that bring the legacy of Franklin and Eleanor Roosevelt into the 21st century.



Introduction

The financial costs of banking lock out millions of Americans from full economic participation. Nearly 5 percent of households in the United States—disproportionately Black, brown, and/or low-income—have no bank account at all, and another 14 percent must still rely on costly, nonbank alternatives at least some of the time. While these households—nearly 15 million combined—have limited formal access to the banking system, financial institutions have grown to rely on the revenue that attaching onerous fines and fees to basic products provides them (Kutzbach et al. 2023). Today, bank fees—including overdraft and insufficient fund (NSF) fees, both of which target low-income customers—are a multibillion dollar business for banks and other financial institutions (Offices of Markets and Consumer Populations 2024).

This was not always the case. For much of US history, banks catered only to the needs of businesses and the wealthy, but other financial institutions organized to serve the needs of the working class. Largely predicated on the notions of mutual aid and cooperation, certain financial institutions, including thrifts and mutuals, offered low-and middle-income working Americans affordable basic banking products. Though usually small and localized, these institutions grew in number such that they collectively counterbalanced some of the power of larger banks and offered a competitive force for customer business—until the late 20th century (<u>Gilbert 1986</u>; <u>Moysich 1997</u>; <u>Berre et al. 2021</u>).

Beginning in the 1970s, a wave of deregulation compounded a high-interest rate environment to change the business of banking—with significant repercussions for low-income customers. Banks, enabled by new forms of computing power and fewer restrictions on permissible behaviors, began attaching fees to otherwise unprofitable basic bank products, including checking accounts, for low-income customers. This trend has proven profitable, and has intensified over the last several decades.

Due in part to the laudable recent enforcement actions by the Biden administration and new proposed rules from the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau (CFPB), bank reliance on overdraft and NSF fees has declined over the last several years. But the banking industry is already gearing up for a fight against these rules that would limit the profit potential of basic bank products. Moreover, the historical record suggests financial institutions might try to offset limitations on one type of fee revenue by trying to increase revenue from other sources. Given these political dynamics and the lack of sufficient competition from public-interest financial firms like mutuals or public banks, we need a policy mechanism—at the national and/or state-level—that *affirmatively* guarantees access to the no-cost, basic banking products that every American deserves.



The Extractive Banking Status Quo:

Fees Lock Out Millions from Full Economic Participation

Banks and and other financial institutions like credit unions engage in activities critical to achieving a strong macroeconomy and thriving communities. By safekeeping deposits from customers and making long-term loans to families and businesses, financial institutions provide a vital public service. Indeed, it is because of the unique and critical role that financial institutions play in individual, commercial, and communal economic development—a role that the federal government has historically outsourced to private financial firms—that the government has a vested interest in regulating these firms (Menand forthcoming).

Despite the public function that financial institutions serve, many are privately run—and for-profit.¹ Banks and other financial institutions make money off of our money. In addition to charging interest on the loans they issue, one of the ways banks turn a profit is by levying various fines and fees on basic banking services.

The financial costs of banking prevents millions of Americans from fully participating in the economy. Recent data shows that nearly 5 percent of US households have no bank account at all, and another 14 percent must still sometimes rely on costly, nonbank alternatives. Combined, that's nearly 15 million households with insufficient access to the basic financial products that would allow them full economic participation (Kutzbach et al. 2023). These households are disproportionately low-income, Black, brown, single mother-led, and have less formal educational attainment (Kutzbach et al. 2023). One of the primary reasons un- and underbanked households cite for being unable to patronize traditional financial institutions is the financial burden of accessing bank products—due to things like the prevalence and unpredictability of overdraft fees, minimum balance requirements, and ATM fees (Kutzbach et al. 2023).

Today, even the most basic bank products—including checking accounts—often have fee schemes attached. Checking accounts are low- to no-interest and are typically used to cover frequent or short-term expenses, like groceries or rent. In 2023, nearly 40 percent of Americans had less than \$1,000 in their checking accounts on average, while the majority of families with annual incomes under \$50,000 had less than \$500 in theirs (Gravier 2023). In our modern digital economy, checking accounts—and the debit cards that financial institutions offer as an extension of the account—are a way for millions of Americans to participate in an increasingly card-based economy. Especially for the Americans, disproportionately low-income and/or Black and brown, who may have

¹ Credit unions, which are distinct from banks in law though they offer many of the same financial products and services, are member-owned and not-for-profit. However, both banks and credit unions can rely on extractive fee schemes. At the end of 2023, there were 4,587 banks and 4,604 credit unions in the US (FDIC 2024; NCUA 2024).



difficulty obtaining credit, debit cards are a vital lifeline to the digital economy (<u>Credit</u> <u>Sesame 2021</u>; <u>Kramer-Mills et al. 2024</u>).

While financial institutions tend to offer very little interest on basic checking accounts (in part because of the low average balances and expected frequent withdrawals), they may still attach different kinds of fees on them in order to make them more profitable (or at least less costly) to service. The most common of these fees include monthly maintenance fees, ATM withdrawal fees, NSF fees, and overdraft fees.² The latter two are particularly pernicious and paradoxical: By targeting accounts that have low balances, NSF and overdraft fees hurt the very bank customers who can least afford it.³ In recent years, overdraft fees alone have cost customers up to \$35 per overdraft charge, and are capped at as many as six or seven overdraft charges *per day* (<u>Valenti 2022</u>).

Research from the CFPB finds that a very small group of "frequent overdrafters"—individuals charged more than 10 overdraft fees in a year—are responsible for nearly 80 percent of all overdraft and NSF fees (<u>CFPB 2023a</u>; <u>Low et al.</u> <u>2017</u>). Further, "very frequent overdrafters"—those charged more than 20 overdraft fees in a year—paid over 63 percent of all overdraft and NSF fees (<u>Low et al. 2017</u>). These households, which are already much more likely to struggle to make ends meet, pay hundreds of dollars in overdraft each year beyond what other financially stable families pay (<u>CFPB 2023a</u>; <u>Greene et al. 2023</u>). And, because NSF and overdraft fees are a result of the same thing—low balances—many of the households that are subject to one kind of fee are subject to the other as well. Eighty-five percent of the households charged an NSF fee in 2022 were also charged at least one overdraft fee (<u>CFPB 2023a</u>).

Overdraft fees can be big money for financial institutions. Banks have only had to report their NSF and overdraft fee revenue since 2015; combined with historical reporting exceptions, this makes it difficult for researchers to determine the full extent of these fee schemes.⁴ But estimates suggest that financial institutions collected at least \$15 billion from their customers through NSF and overdraft fees in 2019 (<u>Nagypál 2021</u>). Moreover, though data on small bank and credit unions' fee revenue is extremely

⁴ Banks with assets totaling less than \$1 billion, and all credit unions, have historically been exempt from reporting their fee revenue (<u>CFPB 2023b</u>).Thus, the true totals are likely much higher than the data suggests. In February 2024, Todd Harper, chair of the National Credit Union Administration, announced he'd be requiring all credit unions with assets over \$1 billion to report their overdraft and NSF fee schemes (<u>Medintz 2024</u>).



² Many banks require customers to maintain a certain minimum balance, which, though not a fee per se, can still negatively impact a customer's pocketbook by rendering a certain amount of their money illiquid in practice. In 2023, over a quarter of bank customers with a checking account paid monthly fees on it (Foster 2023).

³ NSF and overdraft fees are distinct, but predicated on the same thing: low-account balances. An NSF fee is levied when an account lacks the funds needed to cover a transaction, and the bank *doesn't* allow the transaction to go through. An overdraft fee is levied when an account lacks the funds needed to cover a transaction, but the bank *does* allow the charge to go through.

limited, at least several of these institutions are "overdraft giants." Aaron Klein (2021) finds that a handful of small banks have overdraft revenues greater than their total net income—meaning that they would not have made a profit if not for their overdraft revenue. As Klein asserts, "This is not a one-year blip; it is their business model." In expanding his research to a limited sample of California credit unions, Klein (2023) finds that the state's 114 state-chartered credit unions collected \$252 million in overdraft and NSF revenue in 2022 (<u>RISE Economy n.d.</u>). Thirty of these institutions earned at least half of their net profit from overdraft and NSF fees alone (<u>Klein 2023</u>).

Thanks to increased public pressure on banks, to the pandemic-era stimulus that temporarily boosted people's savings, and to enforcement actions from the CFPB, overdraft fees have been on the decline in recent years. Bank NSF and overdraft fee revenue decreased in 2020 and 2021 (<u>CFPB 2023b</u>; <u>Greig and Deadman 2022</u>). The declines are not always steady. Fee revenue began increasing again in the latter half of 2021, and again in the last quarter of 2023, but has declined overall over the last two years (<u>Borné and Zirkle 2022</u>; <u>Seay and Portes 2024</u>). In 2023, overdraft revenue totaled an estimated \$6 billion (<u>Offices of Markets and Consumer Populations 2024</u>).

Even with these promising trends in overdraft decline, the history of how the modern business of banking came into being offers troubling warnings for how financial institutions may respond to limitations of their profit potential.

The Rise of Overdraft: 1980s Deregulation and Deposit Repricing Open the Door to Extractive Fee Schemes

While there have always been structural barriers to financial inclusion for many Americans, the prevalence of overdraft fees in particular only dates back to the late 20th century.

For much of US history, the banking sector primarily catered to businesses and the wealthy. Until the 19th century, most Americans didn't have—or earn—enough money to require safekeeping in a bank or to allow them the opportunity to purchase homes and property. Without our modern payment infrastructure, transactions were conducted with cash and without the need for credit or debit cards issued by financial firms. Therefore, most Americans didn't have much need for traditional banks, and banks didn't consider them prospective customers. This began to change in the 19th century as industrialization enabled more Americans to enter the workforce and earn consistent wages that they wanted safely kept and from which they began to grow household savings (Breitenstein and Boyce 2016).



To meet the needs of this emergent category of working-class customer, new types of financial institutions—including savings institutions, like savings and loan associations (S&Ls); credit cooperatives and unions; and other mutual institutions⁵—formed to accommodate the specific financial needs of working people. And they did so with organizing and operating structures distinct from those of traditional banks. For instance, mutuals, which were typically owned by their depositors (rather than shareholders) emerged primarily in the Northeast and Mid-Atlantic, as more Americans began to enter the urban working class and needed to secure their money in small denominations (<u>Breitenstein and Boyce 2016</u>).⁶

Moreover, at a time when women, in particular, had virtually no independent economic rights in law, thrifts welcomed women as members, depositors, and in some instances, institutional leaders. Women were on the membership rolls of thrifts more than 130 years before they were granted full independent economic rights with the Equal Credit Opportunity Act of 1974 (Rose 2023; OCC n.d.-b).⁷ Many of these institutions began to specialize in mortgage lending and became critical to expanding US homeownership rates during the mid-20th century.⁸ In particular, building and loan associations, which were typically small, local, and predicated on the notions of organized mutual aid, emerged in the mid-18th century to make home loans more accessible to more and to lower-income Americans (Price and Walter 2019).⁹

It's important to note that despite the relative gains that the white working class and women may have enjoyed through these institutions, Black Americans still experienced overt financial system discrimination during this era (Library of Congress n.d.). Several Black communities established Black banks, including the Freedman's Savings and Trust Company, to ensure they had access to financial services when white financial institutions wouldn't service them. However, these institutions also suffered from structural racial problems, including unduly speculative risk-taking and outright fraud from white managers, or otherwise struggled to stay afloat long term when financial panic struck the nation (Doris 2020). Of the 134 Black-owned banks that formed between 1888 and 1934, only nine survived the Great Depression (Toussaint-Comeau and Newberger 2017).

⁹ At their peak in the 1920s, building and loan associations totaled 12,804 and boasted more than 11 million members. Perhaps the best-known example is the Bailey Brothers Building and Loan from the 1946 film It's a Wonderful Life (Price and Walter 2019).



⁵ S&Ls were closely associated with household finance (versus commercial enterprise) at their inception, and so came to be described as "thrifts."

⁶ Though today, thrifts can be structured as corporations (and so owned by shareholders), the origin of the concept, which dates back to the 1830s, is deeply rooted in cooperative finance (<u>OCC n.d.-a</u>). As such, both "thrifts" and "mutuals" are used throughout this paper to refer to financial institutions that, distinct from banks, adopt cooperative organizing and operating structures.

⁷ An 1893 survey of more than 4,000 thrifts found that a quarter of all members were female (<u>OCC n.d.-b</u>). ⁸ At their peak in the 1960s, mutuals financed almost half of all single-family mortgages (<u>Breitenstein and</u> <u>Boyce 2016</u>).

These institutions—which catered to the specific needs of the communities in which they operated—tended to keep costs low and, on the whole, offered convenient services that attracted millions of middle-income Americans (<u>Breitenstein and Boyce 2016</u>). Beyond the customer services they provided, by directly providing services to a growing class of working Americans, they acted as a competitive force in the overall market for financial services. They provided a supply of low-cost financial products and services that bigger banks weren't interested in or capable of offering in the same way.

The banking crisis of the 1930s and subsequent Great Depression required significant reforms in banking that changed the way the industry operated. These reforms kept the US financial system stable for decades, established a much stronger role for the federal government in the financial sector, and induced a high level of consumer confidence that brought millions of new customers into the realm of formal banking (<u>Maues 2013</u>). However, persistently high inflation and dominant deregulatory political attitudes in the 1970s and 1980s opened the door to high fines and fees on basic bank accounts.

Up through the 1970s, strict federal regulations prevented uptake of other more lucrative (but speculative) activities, and a prominent mutual industry created a more competitive market for depositor business. Until the late 1960s, the Federal Reserve's (the Fed's) authority to set ceilings on the interest rates that banks charged to their depositors (known as Regulation Q), gave mutuals a competitive advantage in courting customer business.¹⁰ As such, banks had to aggressively compete for new customers by offering affordable and convenient services, including low-cost checking accounts (New York Times 1976; Krugman 2009).¹¹ Offering these basic products at low or no cost to customers was somewhat costly for banks themselves.¹² But during this era, banks tended to compensate for the relative added cost of servicing lower-income depositors through the cross-subsidization of larger accounts (Berre et al. 2021).

However, certain financial actors wanted a workaround to the prohibition of paying interest. With money market mutual funds (MMMFs), they found one. MMMFs, not subject to federal restrictions on checking account interest rates (Regulation Q) or other banking regulations, could offer investors much higher returns than could traditional financial institutions. As inflation and interest rates rose through the 1970s,

 $^{^{12}}$ Some estimates find that it can cost between \$250 and \$400 for a financial institution to establish a new checking account—and even more to maintain it (<u>Klein 2018</u>).



¹⁰ Established through the Banking Act of 1933 (Glass-Steagall), the intended goal of "Regulation Q" was to prohibit banks from paying interest on checking accounts in an effort to disincentivize unduly speculative behaviors when competing for customer deposits (<u>Maues 2013</u>). Regulation Q initially applied only to banks, giving mutuals a competitive advantage. In 1966, Congress extended it to savings and loans associations and began phasing it out in 1980. By 1986, all interest rate ceilings had been eliminated except for the ban on demand deposit interest, a provision that was itself repealed with the passage of the Dodd-Frank Act in 2010 (<u>Gilbert 1986</u>).

¹¹ Banks deployed another, more whimsical marketing trick, too: gift giving. Banks routinely gifted prospective customers merchandise—including the coin banks, calendars, stuffed animals, and even toasters—to attract customers (<u>Bentz n.d.</u>; <u>Krugman 2009</u>).

small-denomination depositors fled from banks to unregulated MMMFs (<u>Moysich 1997</u>). Congress responded with the Depository Institutions Deregulation and Monetary Control Act (MCA) of 1980, in an attempt to allow banks to better compete (<u>Gilbert</u> <u>1986</u>). The MCA, among other things, called for a phase out of Regulation Q's deposit interest rate cap over the next six years (<u>Gilbert 1986</u>). This move eliminated thrifts' competitive advantage over larger commercial banks.

These developments enabled financial institutions to begin levying aggressive fines and fees on basic banking products. With Regulation Q out of the way, banks and thrifts began adopting their own high-interest account: the Negotiable Order of Withdrawal (NOW) account (<u>Gilbert 1986; Berre et al. 2021</u>). Though popular with customers, NOW accounts were much less profitable for financial institutions than the average checking account (<u>Berre et al. 2021</u>). With a keen eye on their balance sheets, banks began instituting higher fees and raising minimum balance requirements on other basic accounts in order to offset the relative profit loss from these newer products. Within just a few years of NOW's origin in the late 1970s, fees on basic checking accounts had skyrocketed (<u>Berre et al. 2021</u>).

One journalist summed up the rapidly expanding bank fee schemes that came to mark the 1980s:

Banks used to be so eager for customer business that they gave services away. Checking accounts were free, and so were the checks. Safe-deposit boxes cost nothing, and neither did money orders or cashier's checks . . . Those days have vanished, however, and bank customers now face a fee for almost any type of transaction. And those fees are going up, doubling and tripling the cost of banking for consumers who cannot afford to maintain the minimum deposit levels required to avoid or reduce the fees. (Frantz 1988)

Simultaneously, the financial deregulatory efforts of the Reagan administration threatened the business model of many thrifts (<u>OCC n.d.-a</u>). 1982's Garn-St. Germain Depository Institutions Act allowed thrifts to take on riskier lending and investment activities, and reduced regulatory oversight on them (<u>Garcia 2013</u>). Still-high interest rates and a newfound ability to engage in riskier lending put stress on thrifts' portfolios. These conditions, as well as some high-profile instances of outright fraud,¹³ triggered a series of thrift failures and a dramatic loss of consumer confidence in mutuals. Assets held by mutuals fell from 16 percent of all banking institutions in 1984 to just 4 percent in 1994, and the number of mutual charters fell to 1,076 from over 2,400 over the same time period (<u>Breitenstein and Boyce 2016</u>).

¹³ Perhaps the most famous example of the era is that of the "Keating Five." When the Lincoln Savings and Loan, led by Charles Keating, went bankrupt in 1989, five US senators were implicated for intervening when the thrift's regulator launched an investigation years prior to its eventual collapse (<u>Sterngold 1996</u>).



The collapse of the mutual market not only reduced banking options for customers but it also eliminated a competitive force in the larger financial sector. Though thrifts still exist today, they do so in dramatically reduced numbers—numbers much too small to provide a check on the growing power of large commercial banks.¹⁴

With innovation in financial technologies and accounting practices, banks emerged from the deregulatory 1980s with the ability to offer a much more sophisticated range of financial products. And with fewer restrictions on interest rates on deposits, banks began moving away from cross-subsidization and instead began imposing higher fees on low-balance customers to make those accounts independently profitable (<u>Berre et al. 2021</u>).

Profit segmentation, the accounting practice whereby banks divide their customers into tiered categories based on how lucrative each customer's business is to the bottom line, allowed banks to distinguish between profitable and unprofitable customer business. Higher tiers were composed of high-balance customers whose financial needs easily earn the bank money, and lower tiers were composed of lower-balance bank customers whose basic banking needs result in low or no profit for the banks. The practice granted banks the information needed to target certain products that weren't otherwise profitable for fee increases.

As the digital economy expanded, so too did overdraft services. Until the 1990s, it was standard practice for banks to offer overdraft service as a convenience for customers who ran out of funds while any of their paper checks were still floating around. Banks rarely had overdraft policies, per se, but instead decided on a case-by-case basis if they would extend the service to their trusted customers. If not, the check was returned to the customer. As electronic debiting became more popular (and physical checks less popular) in the 1990s, overdrafting became more common and banks identified it as a potential source of revenue if they charged for the service (Klein 2022; Dlugosz et al. 2023). In short order, they did: Overdraft became the norm, and brought with it huge money for banks.

New Overdraft Rules Are Celebratory—But Bank Behavior Offers Warning Signs

In the fall of 2023, the Biden administration announced a coordinated initiative to rein in "junk fees," the excessive (and sometimes even undisclosed) fees that financial firms charge customers, that are attached to other goods or services (<u>The White House</u> <u>2023</u>). Junk fees can quickly add up to make a large dent in household budgets—making it even harder for low-income families to make ends meet or save for their futures. Though junk fees encapsulate all types of unnecessary charges across industries—from

¹⁴ As of 2022, there were only 426 mutuals operating in the US (FDIC 2023; Berre et al. 2021).



airlines to auto dealers to debt collectors—bank fees like overdraft and NSF fees have deservedly earned special scrutiny from the CFPB in recent months.¹⁵

In January 2024, the CFPB announced a proposed rule to cap overdraft fees. The new rule, which is scheduled to go into effect in October 2025, would close a long-standing loophole that exempts overdraft from existing regulatory and consumer protection laws (<u>CFPB 2024</u>). Under the CFPB's proposed rule, banks would now need to ensure that their overdraft policies comply with existing lending laws and the same consumer protections as credit cards, including by disclosing annual interest rates. Banks would still be able to charge an overdraft fee, but it would need to better correspond to a bank's *actual* incurred costs and would be capped at \$14—a huge improvement over the current standard \$34 or \$35 charge (<u>CFPB 2024</u>).¹⁶

The new overdraft rule—as well as the broader junk fee campaign—is a huge win for consumers and will undoubtedly bring financial relief to millions of families. However, it won't on its own provide the kind of universal, guaranteed basic banking access that everyone deserves.

Banks have historically tried to offset restrictions on the profitability of certain financial products by increasing the profitability of others. Oftentimes, lower-income, less financially sophisticated customers disproportionately bear this burden (<u>Barr et al.</u> <u>2009; Mukharlyamov and Sarin 2019; Berre et al. 2021</u>). Recent history of financial reform efforts in the US provides some useful evidence.

The Great Recession in the late aughts prompted renewed focus on consumer financial protection, including on the issue of interchange fees. Especially for Americans with difficulty obtaining formal lines of credit, debit cards gave millions of people easy access to the digital economy. However, banks charge merchants interchange fees (or "swipe fees") whenever a customer uses a card to make a purchase. Interchange fees themselves emerged as a way for banks to evade the usury laws and make card issuance profitable (Levitin 2008). By the late aughts, these fees could be as high as 3 percent of the value of the transaction (Mukharlyamov and Sarin 2019). The so-called Durbin Amendment, passed as part of Dodd-Frank in 2010, capped interchange fees at 22 cents—resulting in a loss of \$6.5 billion in annual revenue for banks (Mukharlyamov and Sarin 2019).¹⁷ Banks responded to the restriction by raising fees on other financial

¹⁷ Technically, the cap was \$0.21 plus 0.05 percent of the transaction, but nearly all transactions are capped at \$0.22 in practice.



¹⁵ In addition to its rulemakings, the CFPB's recent enforcement actions on unscrupulous bank practices have won back hundreds of millions of dollars for consumers, including \$205 million from Wells Fargo and \$141 million from Regions Bank (<u>Berry 2024a</u>).

¹⁶ The rule would allow financial institutions to charge a fee in line with their costs or else in accordance with benchmarks established by the CFPB (thus far proposed as \$3, \$6, \$7, or \$14) (<u>CFPB 2024</u>).

products, including by reducing the availability of free checking accounts (<u>Mukharlyamov and Sarin 2019</u>).¹⁸

More recently, when the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (FDIC) issued guidance in 2022 alerting banks that charging multiple NSF fees for the same transaction is an unfair and deceptive practice, banks suggested they'd close the accounts of customers who run up frequent NSF charges (<u>Berry 2023</u>). Though the CFPB's overdraft rule isn't even in effect yet, bank executives and industry groups are already decrying the impact it will have on their businesses—and signally that they'll respond to it with diminished service provision to customers. For instance, the president of the American Bankers Association reacted to news of the rule with vague warnings that it would "harm" consumers by triggering higher prices (<u>Berry 2024b</u>). And the president and CEO of the Consumer Bankers Association claimed that the CFPB's new overdraft rule would result in reduced availability of free checking accounts (<u>Berry 2024b</u>). Financial industry groups have also been waging a war on the CFPB itself, including by bringing dubious legal challenges about its fundamental existence (<u>Fellowes-Granda et al. 2023</u>). If acted upon, any of these threats could have devastating implications for consumers and communities.

Furthermore, the CFPB's rules are, by definition, not legislation. They will attach guardrails to bank practices already in place, but they will not necessarily result in any new banking options for customers. Though certain large banks have begun voluntarily moving away from their reliance on overdraft revenue in recent years, the percentage of households reporting that they paid an overdraft fee has stayed constant—suggesting that the families who can't afford overdraft fees could still be vulnerable to them even with new limitations (Greene et al. 2023). Moreover, research suggests that larger banks have enacted more reforms to overdraft policies than smaller institutions, and the CFPB's new rule also includes exemptions for the small banks and credit unions that are the worst overdraft culprits (Greene et al. 2023; Klein 2021; Klein 2023).¹⁹

In the absence of rigorous bank competition from public-interest entities, and given banks' typical reactions to strong regulations, the only way to ensure every American has full access to the financial system is through a system of guaranteed, no-cost, basic banking options. History suggests—and statements from industry leaders make explicit—that, instead of adapting to regulatory efforts to curtail financial extraction of certain behaviors, banks will try to offset their own losses by instituting higher fees

¹⁹ Bank of America, JP Morgan Chase, and Wells Fargo—the three biggest banks in the US in assets and branches—have all reduced their overdraft fees in recent years. In 2022, Bank of America cut its overdraft fee to \$10 and eliminated its NSF fees. JP Morgan Chase and Wells Fargo have also cut their overdraft charges and have introduced grace periods for overdrafted customers (<u>CFPB 2023b</u>).



¹⁸ Overall, banks offset lost interchange revenue by raising other kinds of fees. But the effect was different across individual banks. Certain firms like Bank of America and JP Morgan Chase experienced net revenue losses, while Citigroup eliminated its free checking product, thereby dramatically increasing one source of revenue (<u>Mukharlyamov and Sarin 2019</u>).

and/or eliminating affordable banking products. While the CFPB's recent regulatory efforts are to be celebrated, we need to envision—and work toward—public-interest financial systems infrastructure. It is the only way to guarantee access to affordable basic banking products for the millions of low-income Americans who need it most.

The Era of Big Overdraft Is Over: Policy Options for Guaranteed, No-Cost, Basic Bank Products

The only way to ensure that all prospective customers have universal access to affordable basic banking products is through government guarantee. One way to achieve that end is for the government to offer those products directly to consumers. Ricks et al. (2018) outline how the Fed could offer and operate no-cost, no-fee, no-minimum balance bank accounts available to all American citizens, residents, and domestically domiciled businesses and institutions. Such a system of FedAccounts would extend the privileges that private banks receive by banking at the Fed—including unlimited secure balances, instant payments clearing, and the Fed's "interest on reserves" (IOR) rate—to individuals and families (Ricks et al. 2018). In particular, instant payments clearing would dramatically and disproportionately benefit low-income Americans, who under the current system are subject to extractive overdraft fees when there is a lag in processing time between deposit and withdrawal (Baradaran 2020).

A FedAccount policy, which primarily refers to backend provisioning of the actual bank account, could also be structured to include tangible provisions like debit card issuance and ATM access. By pairing such a system with one of postal banking, FedAccounts could offer a holistic public banking system in which customers could conduct basic banking services at the nation's 32,000 brick and mortar post offices (<u>USPS 2024</u>).²⁰ FedAccount provision through the USPS would pair the USPS's ubiquitous physical infrastructure with their earned public trust, and allow *everyone* to access basic banking at no-cost while interfacing with trained staff who can provide individualized assistance.

Though members of Congress have introduced bills to authorize postal banking and public banking programs in the recent past, none have been successful thus far. With a federal solution unlikely in the near future, possible state-level reforms offer another avenue for public-interest banking infrastructure. California is the state with perhaps the most momentum toward public-interest banking reforms: California's cities and counties have had a legal pathway to establishing local public banks since 2019 (Kramon 2023), and the state legislature is currently investigating how a system called

²⁰ For much of the 20th century, the US offered and operated a Postal Savings System, whereby individuals could open basic savings accounts at post offices nationwide. The program was hugely popular with immigrant communities in particular (<u>Baradaran 2013</u>).



CalAccount could be implemented state-wide. CalAccount would offer a guaranteed, no-fee, no-penalty debit account option for all California customers.

CalAccount would create a statewide retail banking option, operated through existing depository financial institutions contracted through the state. It would ensure the statewide availability of access to basic, no-cost financial products—including by eliminating overdraft fees and minimum balance requirements and by providing no-cost debit accounts, debit cards, and ATM access, as well as direct deposit and automatic bill pay. By ensuring a no-cost option is available to anyone who wants it, CalAccount would inhibit the power that banks could exert through raising other types of fines and fees on consumers.

Other states and cities—including Hawaii, Massachusetts, New Jersey, New Hampshire, New Mexico, New York, Oregon, Washington, and the city of Philadelphia—have also recently explored public-interest bank option guarantees (<u>Public Banking Institute</u> <u>2024</u>).

Conclusion

It can be expensive—too expensive—to bank with traditional financial institutions. Especially for millions of low-income Americans, disproportionately Black and brown, the costs to full financial inclusions are too high—leaving them un- and under-banked. In recent years, new federal rules and voluntary policy reforms from large banks have reduced some of the cost barriers to traditional banking, but millions of families remain locked out of the banking system. Our current banking sector is dominated by for-profit firms and lacks a competitive force from cooperatively organized institutions. We need a policy intervention that guarantees access to no-cost basic banking products. That's the only way to ensure every American has the full and free financial system access that they deserve and that our economy needs to thrive.



References

- Baradaran, Mehrsa. 2013. "How the Poor Got Cut Out of Banking." Emory Law Journal 62, no. 3: 483–548. https://scholarlycommons.law.emory.edu/elj/vol62/iss3/1.
 - 2020. Inclusive Banking During a Pandemic: Using FedAccounts and Digital Tools to Improve Delivery of Stimulus Payments, before the House Committee on Financial Services Task Force on Financial Technology, 116th Cong. (2020) (statement of Mehrsa Baradaran. <u>https://docs.house.gov/meetings/BA/BA00/20200611/110778/HHRG-116-BA00-Wstate-Baradaran</u> <u>M-20200611.pdf</u>.
- Barr, Michael S, Sendhil Mullainathan, and Eldar Shafir. 2009. "The Case for Behaviorally Informed Regulation." In New Perspectives on Regulation, edited by David Moss and John Cisternino, 25–61. Cambridge, MA: The Tobin Project. <u>https://repository.law.umich.edu/book_chapters/3/</u>.
- Bentz, Alyssa. n.d. "More than a Toaster." Wells Fargo History. Last accessed May 21, 2024. https://history.wf.com/ponies-vacations-and-cars-the-story-behind-bank-giveaways/.
- Berre, Stein, Kristian Blickle, and Rajashri Chakrabarti. 2021. "Banking the Unbanked: The Past and Future of the Free Checking Account." Liberty Street Economics (blog). Federal Reserve Bank of New York. June 30, 2021. https://libertystreeteconomics.newyorkfed.org/2021/06/banking-the-unbanked-the-past-and-fu

<u>https://libertystreeteconomics.newyorkfed.org/2021/06/banking-the-unbanked-the-past-and-fu</u> <u>ture-of-the-free-checking-account/</u>.

Berry, Kate. 2023. "Bankers Question Regulatory Crackdown on NSF Fees." American Banker, July 24, 2023.

https://www.americanbanker.com/news/bankers-question-regulatory-crackdown-on-nsf-fees.

- _____ 2024a. "CFPB Proposes Setting Maximum Overdraft Fees at \$14 for Largest Banks." American Banker, January 17, 2024. <u>https://www.americanbanker.com/news/cfpb-proposes-setting-maximum-overdraft-fees-at-14-f</u> <u>or-largest-banks</u>.
- _____ 2024b. "CFPB's Overdraft Proposal Exempts the Small Banks That Need It Most." American Banker, January 23, 2024. <u>https://www.americanbanker.com/news/cfpbs-overdraft-proposal-exempts-the-small-banks-tha</u> t-need-it-most.
- Borné, Rebecca, and Amy Zirkle. 2022. "Comparing Overdraft Fees and Policies across Banks." Consumer *Financial Protection Bureau* (blog). February 10, 2022. <u>https://www.consumerfinance.gov/about-us/blog/comparing-overdraft-fees-and-policies-acros</u> <u>s-banks/</u>.
- Breitenstein, Eric C., and Clayton W. Boyce. 2016. "Mutual Institutions: Owned by the Communities They Serve." FDIC Quarterly 10, no. 4: 47–59. <u>https://www.fdic.gov/analysis/quarterly-banking-profile/fdic-quarterly/2016-vol10-4/article2.pd</u> <u>f</u>.
- Caprio, Gerard, and Dimitri Vittas. 1995. "Financial History: Lessons of the Past for Reformers of the Present."Working Paper no. 1535. The World Bank Policy Research Department. Washington, DC: The World Bank.<u>https://papers.ssrn.com/abstract=620616</u>.



- Consumer Financial Protection Bureau. 2023a. Overdraft and Nonsufficient Fund Fees: Insights from the Making Ends Meet Survey and Consumer Credit Panel. Washington, DC: CFPB. <u>https://www.consumerfinance.gov/data-research/research-reports/overdraft-and-nonsufficient</u> <u>-fund-fees-insights-from-the-making-ends-meet-survey-and-consumer-credit-panel/</u>.
- _____ 2023b. "Overdraft/NSF Revenue Down Nearly 50% versus Pre-Pandemic Levels." CFPB, May 24, 2023.

https://www.consumerfinance.gov/data-research/research-reports/data-spotlight-overdraft-nsf _revenue-in-q4-2022-down-nearly-50-versus-pre-pandemic-levels/full-report/.

- 2024. "CFPB Proposes Rule to Close Bank Overdraft Loophole That Costs Americans Billions Each Year in Junk Fees." Press release, January 17, 2024. <u>https://www.consumerfinance.gov/about-us/newsroom/cfpb-proposes-rule-to-close-bank-over</u> <u>draft-loophole-that-costs-americans-billions-each-year-in-junk-fees/</u>.
- Credit Sesame. 2021. "Black and Hispanic Americans on the US Financial System: 'The Odds Were Always against Me,' New Credit Sesame Survey Finds." Press release, January 26, 2021. <u>https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/black-and-hispanic-americans-on-the-us-financial -system-the-odds-were-always-against-me-new-credit-sesame-survey-finds-301215072.html.</u>
- Dlugosz, Jennifer L., Brian T. Melzer, and Donald P. Morgan. 2023. Who Pays the Price? Overdraft Fee Ceilings and the Unbanked. New York: Federal Reserve Bank of New York. <u>https://www.newyorkfed.org/research/staff_reports/sr973</u>.
- Doris, Áine. 2020. "Why a 19th-Century Bank Failure Still Matters." University of Chicago News, September 11, 2020. <u>https://news.uchicago.edu/story/why-19th-century-bank-failure-still-matters</u>.
- Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation. 2023. "Mutual Institutions and Stock Institutions with Mutual Holding Companies Total Assets as of 12/31/2022." Last updated July 18, 2023. <u>https://www.fdic.gov/resources/bankers/mutual-institutions/index.html</u>.
- _____ 2024. "FDIC Quarterly, 2024, Volume 18, Number 1." Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation. Last updated April 3, 2024. <u>https://www.fdic.gov/analysis/quarterly-banking-profile/fdic-quarterly/index.html</u>.
- Fellowes-Granda, Lilith, Devon Ombres, and Alexandra Thornton. 2023. CFPB v. CFSA: How the Supreme Court Could Harm Consumers and Financial Markets. Washington, DC: Center for American Progress. https://www.americanprogress.org/article/cfpb-v-cfsa-how-the-supreme-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-could-harm-court-court-could-harm-court-court-could-harm-court-court-could-harm-court-court-could-harm-court-court-could-harm-court-court-could-harm-court-court-could-harm-court-court-court-could-harm-court-court-court-court-court-could-harm-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-court-

<u>https://www.americanprogress.org/article/cfpb-v-cfsa-how-the-supreme-court-could-harm-consumers-and-financial-markets/</u>.

- Foster, Sarah. 2023. "Survey: 48% Of Americans Are Sacrificing Recession Preparedness By Paying Checking Fees." Bankrate (blog). January 17, 2023. <u>https://www.bankrate.com/banking/checking-fees-survey/</u>.
- Frantz, Douglas. 1988. "Fees Creep In as Costs Increase for Banking Industry." Los Angeles Times, November 11, 1988, sec. Business. <u>https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-1988-11-30-fi-535-story.html</u>.
- Garcia, Gillian. 2013. "Garn-St Germain Depository Institutions Act of 1982." Federal Reserve History, November 22, 2013. <u>https://www.federalreservehistory.org/essays/garn-st-germain-act</u>.



- Gilbert, R. Alton. 1986. "Requiem for Regulation Q: What It Did and Why It Passed Away." Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis 68, no. 2 (February): 22–37. <u>https://doi.org/10.20955/r.68.22-37.zge</u>.
- Gravier, Elizabeth. 2023. "Over a Quarter of Americans Have Less than \$500 in Their Checking Account." CNBC, December 29, 2023. <u>https://www.cnbc.com/select/americans-checking-account-balance/</u>.
- Greene, Meghan, Wanjira Chege, MK Falgout, and Necati Celik. 2023. FinHealth Spend Report 2023. Chicago: Financial Health Network. <u>https://finhealthnetwork.org/research/finhealth-spend-report-2023/</u>.
- Klein, Aaron. 2018. "America's Poor Subsidize Wealthier Consumers in a Vicious Income Inequality Cycle." Brookings (blog) February 6, 2018. <u>https://www.brookings.edu/articles/americas-poor-subsidize-wealthier-consumers-in-a-vicious</u> <u>-income-inequality-cycle/</u>.
- _____ 2021. "A Few Small Banks Have Become Overdraft Giants." Brookings (blog). March 1, 2021. https://www.brookings.edu/articles/a-few-small-banks-have-become-overdraft-giants/.

____ 2022. "Getting over Overdraft." Brookings. November 7, 2022. https://www.brookings.edu/articles/getting-over-overdraft/.

_____ 2023. "Credit Unions Are Making Money Off People Living Paycheck to Paycheck." POLITICO, October 5, 2023. <u>https://www.politico.com/news/magazine/2023/10/05/credit-unions-overdraft-fees-00119904</u>.

- Kramer-Mills, Chris, Ambika Nair, Belicia Rodriguez, and Joelle Scally. 2024. The State of Low-Income America: Credit Access & Housing. New York: Federal Reserve Bank of New York. <u>https://www.newyorkfed.org/outreach-and-education/household-financial-stability/the-state-o</u> <u>f-low-income-america-credit-access-housing-jan-24</u>.
- Kramon, Charlotte. 2023. "After Years of Ups and Downs, Los Angeles Moves Forward on Creation of a Public Bank." Los Angeles Times, July 6, 2023, sec. California. <u>https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2023-07-06/city-council-launches-process-in-creatin g-a-public-bank</u>.
- Krugman, Paul. 2009. "The Market Mystique." New York Times, March 27, 2009, sec. Opinion. https://www.nytimes.com/2009/03/27/opinion/27krugman.html.
- Kutzbach, Mark, Joyce Northwood, and Jeffrey Weinstein. 2023. 2021 FDIC National Survey of Unbanked and Underbanked Households. Washington, DC: Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation. <u>https://www.fdic.gov/analysis/household-survey/index.html</u>.
- Levitin, Adam J. 2008. "Priceless? The Economic Costs of Credit Card Merchant Restraints." UCLA Law Review 55. <u>https://papers.ssrn.com/abstract=1017894</u>.
- Library of Congress. n.d. "Banking, Finance, & Insurance." African Americans in Business and Entrepreneurship: A Resource Guide. Accessed May 14, 2024. <u>https://guides.loc.gov/african-americans-in-business/businesses-industries/banking-insurance-finance</u>.
- Low, David, Éva Nagypál, Leslie Parrish, Akaki Skhirtladze, and Corey Stone. 2017. Data Point: Frequent Overdrafters. Washington, DC: Consumer Financial Protection Bureau.



https://www.consumerfinance.gov/data-research/research-reports/cfpb-data-point-frequent-ov erdrafters/.

- Maues, Julia. 2013. "Banking Act of 1933 (Glass-Steagall)." Federal Reserve History. November 22, 2013. https://www.federalreservehistory.org/essays/glass-steagall-act.
- Medintz, Scott. 2024. "When It Comes to Junk Fees in Banking, Credit Unions Can Be Among the Worst Offenders." *Consumer Reports*, March 4, 2024. <u>https://www.consumerreports.org/money/bank-fines-fees/credit-unions-overdraft-and-non-suf</u><u>ficient-funds-fees-a7545026367/</u>.
- Menand, Lev. Forthcoming. "Money and Banking in the United States: A Guide to the Policy Landscape." Roosevelt Institute.
- Moysich, Alane. 1997. "Chapter 4: The Savings and Loan Crisis and Its Relationship to Banking." In History of the Eighties Lessons for the Future. Vol. 1. Washington, DC: FDIC. <u>https://www.fdic.gov/bank/historical/history/167_188.pdf</u>.
- Mukharlyamov, Vladimir, and Natasha Sarin. 2019. "The Impact of the Durbin Amendment on Banks, Merchants, and Consumers." All Faculty Scholarship, January. <u>https://scholarship.law.upenn.edu/faculty_scholarship/2046</u>.
- Nagypál, Éva. 2021. "Data Point: Overdraft/NSF Fee Reliance Since 2015 Evidence from Bank Call Reports." Washington, DC:CFPB. <u>https://www.consumerfinance.gov/data-research/research-reports/data-point-overdraft-nsf-fee</u> <u>-reliance-since-2015-evidence-from-bank-call-reports/</u>.
- National Credit Union Administration. 2024. "Quarterly Credit Union Data Summary 2023 Q4." NCUA. <u>https://ncua.gov/analysis/credit-union-corporate-call-report-data/quarterly-data-summary-reports</u>.
- New York Times. 1976. "Thrift Units Gain Accounts by Offer of Free Checking." New York Times, May 28, 1976, sec. Archives. https://www.nytimes.com/1976/05/28/archives/thrift-units-gain-accounts-by-offer-of-free-checking.html.
- Office of the Comptroller of the Currency. n.d.-a. "The Federal Thrift Charter Is Created." OCC. Accessed May 11, 2024.

https://www.occ.gov/about/who-we-are/history/1914-1935/1914-1935-the-federal-thrift-charter _is-created.html.

- _____n.d.-b. "Thrift Institutions Welcome Women Members." OCC. Accessed May 11, 2024. https://www.occ.gov/about/who-we-are/history/1936-1966/1936-1966-thrift-institutions-welco me-women-members.html.
- Offices of Markets and Consumer Populations. 2024. "Overdraft/NSF Revenue in 2023 Down More than 50% versus Pre-Pandemic Levels, Saving Consumers over \$6 Billion Annually." CFPB. April 24, 2024. <u>https://www.consumerfinance.gov/data-research/research-reports/data-spotlight-overdraft-nsf</u> <u>-revenue-in-2023-down-more-than-50-versus-pre-pandemic-levels-saving-consumers-over-6-bi</u> <u>llion-annually/</u>.



- Price, David A., and John R. Walter. 2019. "It's a Wonderful Loan: A Short History of Building and Loan Associations." Federal Reserve Bank of Richmond 19, no. 1 (January). <u>https://www.richmondfed.org/publications/research/economic_brief/2019/eb_19-01</u>.
- Public Banking Institute. 2024. "Legislation by State." Last updated April 2024. <u>https://publicbankinginstitute.org/legislation-by-state/</u>.
- Ricks, Morgan, John Crawford, and Lev Menand. 2018. Central Banking for All: A Public Option for Bank Accounts. New York: Roosevelt Institute. <u>https://rooseveltinstitute.org/publications/central-banking-for-all-a-public-option-for-bank-accounts/</u>.
- RISE Economy. "Rise Economy Responds to the Release of the CFPB's New Overdraft Rule Proposal." RISE Economy, Accessed May 31, 2024. <u>rise-economy.org/rise-economy-responds-to-the-release-of-the-cfpbs-new-overdraft-rule-proposal/</u>.
- Rose, Ian. 2023. "A Bank of Her Own." JSTOR Daily, January 11, 2023. https://daily.jstor.org/a-bank-of-her-own/.
- Seay, Lauren, and Ronamil Portes. 2024. "US Banks' Overdraft Income Rises as CFPB Seeks to Limit Fees." S&P Global, February 22, 2024. <u>https://www.spglobal.com/marketintelligence/en/news-insights/latest-news-headlines/us-bank</u> <u>s-overdraft-income-rises-as-cfpb-seeks-to-limit-fees-80536078</u>.
- Sterngold, James. 1996. "A Symbol Out of Jail." New York Times, October 12, 1996, sec. Business. https://www.nytimes.com/1996/10/12/business/a-symbol-out-of-jail.html.
- The White House. 2023. "Biden-Harris Administration Announces Broad New Actions to Protect Consumers From Billions in Junk Fees." News release, October 11, 2023. <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/10/11/biden-harris-administration-announces-broad-new-actions-to-protect-consumers-from-billions-in-junk-fees/</u>.
- Toussaint-Comeau, Maude, and Robin Newberger. 2017. "Minority-Owned Banks and Their Primary Local Market Areas." Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago: Economic Perspectives 41, no. 4 (May). <u>https://www.chicagofed.org/publications/economic-perspectives/2017/4</u>.
- United States Postal Service. 2024. "Size and Scope." Postal Facts. March 14, 2024. https://facts.usps.com/size-and-scope/.
- Valenti, Joe. 2022. "Overdraft Fees Can Price People out of Banking." Consumer Financial Protection Bureau (blog). March 30, 2022. <u>https://www.consumerfinance.gov/about-us/blog/overdraft-fees-can-price-people-out-of-banking/</u>.

